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In July 2010 (Minute 41) the Committee agreed to a request from the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation that it undertake a review on the regulation of A Boards on the publicly maintainable highway.  Subsequently at its meeting in September 2010 (Minute 49) the Committee agreed the scoping document attached at Appendix A to this report to underpin the way that the review will be taken forward.

A briefing paper on the Local Transport that has been prepared by Highways Officers for this meeting, and is attached at Appendix B to this report.

Prior to the July meeting some background information on A Boards was circulated under separate cover to Members including three policy options for the management of A Boards.  Those papers are attached at Appendix C.
In addition it is confirmed that a letter has been sent to all Essex District Councils seeking their views on the management of A Boards and the following questions have been posed to them:

1. Does the District Council exercise its planning function to control the street scene?  If so, please provide examples
2. Does the District Council issue licences to control local business activity such as advertising and permitting other temporary furniture in the street? Does it consider licences to be an effective method for regulation, and are there any other mechanisms that have proven successful?

3. What are the implications for the District Council if it extended the exercise of its statutory planning powers to cover A Boards on the publicly maintainable highway? 

4. Has the District Council had to take any enforcement action if a local trader has failed to comply with a licence or other means of regulation?  How successful has enforcement action been?

5. Does the District Council have any evidence to suggest that there needs to be greater control of A Boards in the street based upon any public engagement that it may have undertaken or public views that have been expressed to it? 

6. Given the District Council’s role in town management and its relationship with local shopkeepers, what are the general views of local traders upon the use of A Boards and their regulation?   

7. What is the District Council’s views upon the three draft Policy Practice options attached (Zero Tolerance, Licensed, and Localism)?  What is the District Council’s view upon the proposal set out in the Localism Option in terms of exercising its planning and licensing functions?

Action required by the Committee at this meeting: 

The Committee is requested to consider the evidence submitted to the meeting, and to decide what questions it would wish to ask witnesses as part of the next stage of the review.
____________________________

Appendix A

Policy and Scrutiny Scoping Document

	Committee
	Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee

	Topic
	A Boards on Publicly Maintainable Highway
	Ref: SSC-SCR-14

	Objective
	To consider the most appropriate approach to the management of A Boards on the publicly maintainable highway.

	Reasons for undertaking review
	The topic has been referred to the Committee for consideration by the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation.  

	
Method
	Full Committee

	
Membership
	Full Committee

	Issues to be addressed
	1. What is Publicly Maintainable Highway, and how does that definition translate in terms of the County Council’s responsibilities within the street scene? 

2. What responsibilities do district councils have in terms of the street scene?

3. What are ‘A Boards’, and what are the regulations that govern their control and management? How may A Boards on land that is technically a private forecourt but is effectively used as part of the highway by the public be regulated?  How are other structures that are placed on the highway managed eg a café with tables and chairs outside its premises, street furniture for use by the general public such as benches and litter bins, advertising banners on columns?   

4. Why is the Cabinet Member considering the introduction of a County Council policy at this time, and what are the issues that he wishes the Committee to take into account?

5. What is the comparative evidence for the control of A Boards on the highway in Essex and elsewhere in the country eg accident statistics, insurance claims, complaints?

6. The Cabinet Member is considering three policy options on A Boards.  What the advantages and disadvantages of each of those options? 

7. If the County Council introduces a policy option based upon zero tolerance or licensing, what powers of enforcement does it have and what are the costs associated with each option?

8. Given that the Localism policy option relies upon the co-operation of Essex District Councils, what are the views of those Councils?

9. What are the issues that may have to be taken into account in the development of an A Board policy In terms of the County Council’s Trading Standards responsibilities eg advertising? 

10. What are views of the general public towards A Boards?

11. What are views of those groups that represent disabled or mobility impaired people?

12. What are the views of local businesses?

	Sources of Evidence and witnesses
	Briefing Papers

Councillor Norman Hume, Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation

Head of Highways and Transportation (and relevant evidence will also be sought from the work that is taking place in relation to the Transformation Project  on Civil Enforcement)

Head of Trading Standards

Essex District Councils

Representations will also be sought on behalf of local businesses, mobility and access groups, and the general public.  

NB A variety of methods to obtain evidence will be used.

	Work Programme
	Initial meeting - full Committee 15 October 2010 when the Cabinet Member will be invited to introduce the topic and provide an overview in respect of no.s 1 to 9 of the ‘Issues to be Addressed’ set out above.
A questionnaire will be sent to all Essex District Councils seeking their views on the regulation of A Boards.
Subsequently evidence will be sought from other witnesses.

	Indicators of Success
	

	Meeting the CfPS Objectives

· Critical Friend Challenge to Executive

· Reflect Public voice and concerns

· Own the scrutiny process
· Impact on service delivery
	The Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation has invited the Committee to act as a critical friend to the Executive by examining the most appropriate approach to the adoption of a policy on A Boards on the publicly maintainable highway. 
The Committee will be fulfilling its role as a scrutiny champion by taking into consideration the various views of the local community.

The Committee will have to evaluate the mechanisms that are available to control the proliferation of A Boards on the street scene, and the operational impact that it could have upon the delivery of highways services.

	Diversity and Equality

Diversity and Equality issues are to be considered and addressed.
	Evidence will be sought from Access Groups and the local business community 

 

	Date agreed by Committee
	

	Future Action
	

	Governance Officer
	Christine Sharland
	Committee Officer
	Janet Mills

	Service Lead Officer(s)
	


Appendix B to report SSC/16/10 
Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee

Briefing Note provided by the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation

Scrutiny Review on A-Boards Policy on Publicly Maintainable Highways
An Essex County Council policy on A-Boards and Street cafes has been under discussion for some time and has been raised on several occasions as questions to the Cabinet Member at full Council, in addition this issue is frequently raised by mobility and access groups in Essex.

Any policy adopted by Essex County Council will need to take account of the diverse nature of the County and different characteristics of each of the towns and villages. In order to move forward a request for the following issues to be discussed by the Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee was made:-

1. Essex County Council is the highway authority and has various powers and duties under highway legislation to maintain the safe passage of the public on the highway. Publicly maintainable highway is the extent of the road space maintained by Essex County Council as highway authority. The powers of Essex County Council extend to the publicly maintainable highway only. This is often not the full extent of the available pedestrian space. Chelmsford’s pedestrianised High Street is still part of the highway authority however there are historical private forecourt areas which were block paved as part of the regeneration.  Determining the precise extent of the publicly maintainable highway is a time consuming and resource intensive activity requiring staff to search different sets of historical information. The outcome is not always clear cut and can produce as many questions as it answers. If a policy is adopted by Essex County Council it will need to be applied unilaterally. Public highways exist to allow the general public to pass and re-pass along them. 
2. The district councils are responsible for litter picking, environmental health and licensing.  They are also the Planning Authority for most matters and have a strong interest in maintaining the vitality of their town centres.  There are national planning and advertisement guidelines which gives powers to Planning Authorities to manage and control A-Boards.  Local authorities are best placed to liaise with their communities and business associations.

3. An A-Board includes all types of portable signs used for advertising goods and services offered by the business.
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Obstructions of the highway take various forms. The Highway Authority has a responsibility to keep public roads and footpaths open and remove obstructions and encroachments which may affect their use. The Highway authority can serve notice under the appropriate section of the Highways Act to deal with the removal of an obstruction.

The Highways Act 1980

· Section 130 - removal of any items under the general duty to keep highways obstruction-free does not provide for the recovery of costs. 

· Section 132 - deals with any picture, letter, sign or other mark that is painted, inscribed or fixed on the surface of any highway or on any tree, structure or works on or in the highway. It allows for an offender to be taken to court and fined and/or made to pay the cost to the Highway Authority (or its agent) of removing the offending item. 

· Section 143 - deals with any structure put up or set up on a highway without authority. It allows the relevant authority to issue a notice ordering the removal of the structure and, if the notice expires without any action, allows the authority itself to remove the structure. 

· Section 149 - deals with anything deposited on the highway which constitutes a nuisance. It allows the Highway Authority to issue a notice ordering the removal of the item. If the owner fails to do so the authority can get a 'removal and disposal' order from the Magistrates Court. If the item poses a danger to people using the highway, the authority can remove it, itself, immediately. 

· Section 152 - deals with projections from buildings. It allows the authority to issue the occupier and/or owner of a building with a notice requiring them to remove or alter any obstruction, projection erected or placed against or in front of the building which causes an obstruction and prevents people passing safely or conveniently along a street. 

· Section 178 - covers items over the highway and makes it an offence for any wire, beam or similar obstruction to be fixed or placed over, along or across a highway without the prior consent of the Highway Authority. 

In the case of privately owned land, if the public has, without interruption, for a period of 20 years enjoyed the right to pass or re-pass then the land is deemed to have been dedicated as a highway unless there is sufficient evidence that there was no intention during that period to so dedicate it.  Each case would need to be tested with each individual landowner based upon the evidence for each site. 

In order to place tables and chairs on the highway a street café would require:- 
· Highway authority permission under section 115E of the Highways Act 1980 for permission to place the tables and chairs on the highway; and in addition the local planning authority should consider whether 

· Planning permission may be required from the district council for the change of use of the land (that part of the highway to be occupied by the tables and chairs) to a pavement café is required

Before agreeing to place a pavement café on the public highway, the Council must ensure that the public’s right to use the highway is not detrimentally affected. 
Street Furniture such as benches and litter bins is covered by the placing of objects or structures on the highway which is controlled by the provisions of Part VIIA of the Highways Act 1980 and applies to all public highways. Whatever the position with regard to the ownership of the land, the issue that must be determined is whether the land forms part of the highway over which the public has a right to pass or re-pass, or whether it is a private area over which the public has no right of access accept by consent.

4.
There is a growing swell of opinion generated by questions at full Council meetings and correspondence to the Highways and Transportation Department that a County policy is required.  However, although Essex County Council is the Highway Authority and has various powers and duties to maintain the safe passage of the public on the highway, these powers extend to the publicly maintainable highway only and do not permit Essex County Council to take action against obstructions on private land which is open to the public, such as private forecourts in shopping areas. 

Furthermore, prosecuting obstruction of the highway by items such as A-Boards or merchandise displays is notoriously difficult, and recent case law has shown courts favouring the defendant while acknowledging the legality of the prosecution argument. 

However, the District and Borough Councils of Essex enjoy far ranging powers as Planning Authority, to remove unauthorised advertisements, subject to planning consent rules. 

The main issues for consideration are:

· The County Council will not be able to make a policy that takes account of local situations and opinions.
· There are currently no staff resources available to undertake enforcement. 

· Some Essex District and Borough Councils do have street wardens/environmental health officers who are on the street on a daily basis.

· There is a conflict between the interests of the pedestrian, visually and physically impaired who wish to see a significant reduction in the number of obstructions and the business community who use A-boards as a simple cost effective way to advertise.

5.
The current records of highway claims do not differentiate between personal injury and the nature of that injury unless each file is opened. However the Legal officers involved can not recall any specific payouts relating to injury resulting from A- Boards.   

Officers have investigated the treatment of A-Boards across the country:  

	Authority
	

	Nottinghamshire County Council
	Guidance issued to strike a reasonable balance between the needs of traders and the conditions where advertising boards or display of goods on the highway will be permitted. General conditions applied.

	Nottingham City Council
	A proposal to remove A-Boards and other unauthorised advertisements from the highway was approved in May 2009. However, following discussions with local businesses, it was agreed that the City Council and local businesses would work together to develop an agreed policy and guidance. This would permit A-Boards to be placed on the highway to promote businesses subject to clear guidelines which comply with relevant legislation and ensure the safety and convenience of the public, particularly the visually impaired and wheelchair users. 

	North Somerset Council 
	Policy applied to boards placed upon the Highway. The policy sets out allowances for what is considered acceptable in respect of A-Boards and shop displays.

	Kent County Council
	Issue a permit which needs to be displayed in shop window. However, suggest other alternatives to using an A-Board .



	Devon County Council
	A-Boards or other advertising will only be allowed immediately in front of business premises up to maximum width of 450mm providing at least 2m of footway remains. It is proposed to relax the 2m remaining clear width requirement to 1.5m

In order to make the policy more practical to enforce consistently across the County.

The policy and action response is built into our safety inspection regime therefore there can

be no discretion in the matter and must be applied the same throughout the public highway

network maintained by the Council.



	Hertfordshire County Council
	Hertfordshire Highways East Herts Area Office has decided, in consultation with the Hertford Town Partnership and Street Trader Association, that regulation would be best achieved by traders adhering to the conditions contained in this Code of Practice.

By complying with conditions contained in this Code of Practice, it will not be necessary for traders in Hertford to apply for licences under Section 115 of the Highways Act 1980 to place or display advertising boards or goods on the highway, but their co-operation in observing and abiding by the conditions will be essential.

All advertising boards or displays of goods on the highway are obstructions, however those displayed in accordance with the conditions below will be acceptable to Hertfordshire Highways East Herts Area Office.


6.
A-Board Policy – Options

Option 1
ECC announces a blanket ban on A-Boards on the publicly maintainable highway

Option 2
ECC permits A-Boards on the highway only when licensed

Option 3
ECC grants tacit approval to any A-Boards licensed by Districts and Boroughs under planning powers. 

The announcement of a ban suggests that ECC will enforce it. 

ECC could arrange for a contractor to send out a van to collect A-Boards from the highway tomorrow – but this assumes that 

· We know the extent of the highway boundary and of private forecourts

· We know which, if any, Boards have planning consent

· We have the facilities to store the Boards until collected by the owner

· We have the authority to charge fines for unauthorised obstruction of the highway

· We have the facilities to accept payment of fines for unauthorised obstruction of the highway

· We have robust evidence that the A-Board constituted an obstruction to the highway that could not reasonably be avoided

· We are able to robustly defend the presence of fixed litter bins, concrete planters, CCTV masts and street markets on the highway in the same area

· We have an appropriately resourced enforcement and collection team available to make regular visits. In high pedestrian traffic areas this would need to be daily. 

Option 2: ECC permits A-Boards on the highway only when licensed. 

Again, this position assumes that ECC will undertake enforcement, and all the above points apply. 

Furthermore, A-Boards require planning consent.  As some of the District and Boroughs have published Planning Policy documents that state they will only permit A Boards within planning guidelines, ECC may be in a position of licensing an item on the Highway which is subsequently removed for breaching planning consent rules. 

Option 3: ECC grants tacit approval to any A-Boards approved by Districts and Boroughs under planning powers. 

The District and Borough Councils are the local Planning Authority, and as such have far ranging powers to act on illegal advertisements under planning powers. ECC is the Highway Authority and only has power to act on the publicly maintainable highway. 

The District and Borough Councils also often have teams of people managing the local Street Scene – dog fouling, littering etc – who patrol pedestrian areas on a regular basis. They also have the back office set up to facilitate the collection of fines and the issuing of licenses, which ECC does not. 

7.
The process would involve taking injunctions and applying to the courts this would involve substantial legal fees and staff time.

8.
As this issue has been raised at Full Council on several occasions therefore the view of this Committee is being sought first. 

9.
County Trading Standards will need to know the direction of the policy development in order to comment upon the impact.

10.
The public do not normally concern themselves with these items. It only becomes an issue when an obstruction occurs.

 11. We have had several letters of complaint from disability groups over the last couple of years.

12. In the current financial climate businesses need all the support that they can get. Removing the existing A-Boards would be seen as detrimental. The Business sector has been very vocal about the importance of A-Boards.   


Appendix C to report SSC/16/10
A-Boards on the Publicly Maintainable Highway

Background

An Essex County Council policy on A Boards and Street Cafes has been under discussion for some years now.  As the subject is not a road safety priority it has perhaps not enjoyed the attention it deserved but the fact that Essex County Council does not have a published policy is not a bar to enforcement where there is a clear case of obstruction to the public highway.  

However, prosecuting obstruction of the highway by items such as A-Boards or merchandise displays is notoriously difficult, and recent case law has shown courts favouring the defendant while acknowledging the legality of the prosecution argument.

Essex County Council is the highway authority and has various powers and duties to maintain the safe passage of the public on the highway.  These powers extend to the publicly maintainable highway only, which is not always the full extent of the available pedestrian space.  Essex County Council cannot take action against obstructions on private land which is open to the public, such as private forecourts or commercially built shopping areas. 

There are national planning and advertisement guidelines which give powers to Planning Authorities to manage and control A-Boards which diverge from defined parameters.  In Essex, the Planning Authority is not the County Council but the local Borough or District Council. 

Mobility and access groups are lobbying for the removal of all A-Boards and similar obstructions and action to make town centres accessible to all highway users regardless of vision or mobility issues. 

In the current economic climate, many small businesses see A-Boards as a simple and effective means of supporting their livelihood. 

Any policy would have to be implemented across the highway network, and not just in high foot traffic, high focus areas.  It would include local shop parades and countryside verges. 

It should be noted that there is currently no means to completely remove A-Boards from the street scene so long as they comply with Planning & Advertising Guidelines.  Completely removing A-Boards in Essex would require a public campaign, asking businesses to abandon A-Boards on a voluntary basis, or a local byelaw which bans their use within defined areas. 

Three Policy Options

Three Policy Notes have been drafted, representing three approaches to the problem: 

· Zero tolerance

· Licensing

· Localism

Zero Tolerance

The first Draft Note takes a Zero Tolerance approach to A-Boards on the highway. 

It recommends following the same procedure as other highway obstruction enforcement – a letter requesting removal by the owner, followed up by seizure of the item by County Council staff and cost recovery. 

Issues to consider:

· A ban on A-Boards on the public highway will not result in the absence of A-Boards from town centres, as many areas are, despite appearances, privately owned. 

· Enforcement procedures cannot begin until a highway boundary check has been carried out, which can take up to 10 working days.  This would make emergency removal for reasons of public safety problematic, as the Council would be acting without proof that the offending item was within Council jurisdiction. 

· The Council would have to have robust evidence that the A Board constituted an obstruction to the highway that could not reasonably be avoided

· The Council would also require a robust defence for the presence on the highway of litter bins, CCTV masts, concrete planters, benches and street markets in the same area. 

· Storage facilities for seized A-Boards would have to be identified and managed, with access for owners to reclaim their property. 

· Payment collection and processing procedures would have to be set up.

· The Council would need to resource an enforcement and collection team available to make regular visits. In high pedestrian traffic areas this would need to be daily. 

Licensing

The second Draft Note suggests criteria for A-Board applicants to satisfy. 

Issues to consider:

· Essex County Council will be unable to regulate A-Boards on private land. 

· Enforcement procedures cannot begin until a highway boundary check has been carried out, which can take up to 10 working days.  This would make emergency removal for reasons of public safety problematic, as the Council would be acting without proof that the offending item was within Council jurisdiction. 

· The Council would have to have robust evidence that the A Board constituted an obstruction to the highway that could not reasonably be avoided

· The Council would also require a robust defence for the presence on the highway of litter bins, CCTV masts, concrete planters, benches and street markets in the same area. 

· Storage facilities for seized A-Boards would have to be identified and managed, with access for owners to reclaim their property. 

· Payment collection and processing procedures would have to be set up.

· License format and processing procedures would be needed, along with sufficient resource to operate the system. 

· The Council would need to resource an enforcement and collection team available to make regular visits. In high pedestrian traffic areas this would need to be daily. 

Localism

The third Draft Note sets out a procedure which devolves responsibility wholly to the planning and licensing functions of the Borough and District Councils.  Applications made for A-Boards on the highway which fall outside the criteria set out in the note would be referred to Essex County Council for comment, but all decisions would be made by the Borough or District Council. 

Issues to Consider

· The Borough and District Councils have powers to regulate advertising on public highway and private land.  

· Enforcement could take place immediately, without the need for research into the highway boundary. 

· The Borough and District Councils have back office systems set up to deal with cash payments and licence issuing. 

· The Borough and District Councils are responsible for matters such as fines for littering or dog fouling, and therefore generally have a Street Scene team in place which makes regular patrols of high footfall areas. 

_____________________
Development, Highways and Transportation

Policy Practice Note 00 (Licensed)
A-Boards on the Publicly Maintainable Highway
A-Boards on the Publicly Maintainable Highway

Background

Many local businesses use free-standing advertising boards or signs (A-Boards) to attract trade.  Unfortunately, a proliferation of A-Boards in a confined area can cause pedestrian congestion and make the footway impassable to wheelchair users, buggies or the visually or mobility impaired. 

A-Boards placed on the publicly maintainable highway are considered in law to form an obstruction to the public’s use of the highway, and Essex County Council (the Council), as the Highway Authority, has the power and the duty to remove obstructions from the highway.  However, the Council recognises that it would not be reasonable to remove all such obstructions without giving consideration to local business needs.

Purpose

This Practice Note is designed to provide information on Essex County Council’s criteria for considerate use of A-Boards on the publicly maintainable highway. 

Criteria

Location

The proposed site must be on the publicly maintainable highway.  The Council will not comment on items placed on private land, although the Council recommends that the guidance in this practice note is followed.  In some areas, advertising consents may be required before displaying a sign or board outside business premises; this is a matter for the local planning authority.

The Council will not permit signs or boards which inhibit the flow of pedestrian traffic or place pedestrians in conflict with vehicular movements in the area.  A-Boards on the publicly maintainable highway may be removed at the local Area Highways Manager’s discretion in accordance with this guidance.  

A-Boards may be placed on the publicly maintainable highway where they are 

· signs or boards fixed to the business premises

· signs or boards placed 2 metres clear of the front of the premises

· removed from the highway at the close of business daily and stored in the main premises

· in a colour contrasting with the highway surface, to aid the visually impaired

· on a grassed verge in an area where there is little or no foot traffic, at the discretion of the Area Highway Manager

A-Boards will not be permitted where

· the whole available footway width is less than two metres

· the position of the board causes pedestrians to enter or cross vehicular carriageways in unsuitable locations

· there is more than one board or sign per business

· the board is located an unreasonable distance from the business premises advertised.  Discretion may be used for boards relating to off-highway business courtyards etc

· they are too flimsy to withstand normal weather conditions

· they are anchored to street furniture

It is recommended that A-Boards

· do not include swinging or spinning areas

· are not wider than 0.6m or higher than 1.0m

· are not located in the main pedestrian traffic flow

Removal
Where a business is found to have contravened these guidelines, a check on the extent of the highway boundary will be carried out. Once it has been confirmed that the A-Board is on the publicly maintainable highway,  a formal letter will be sent by the Area Highway Office requesting that the item is removed within 14 days of the date of the letter. 

If the item is found to be on site after 14 days, it will be removed by ECC staff to a storage depot.  It may be reclaimed on payment of a fee of £100.  If any advertising boards or signs are found to be attached to street furniture, requiring specialist removal services, the cost of these services will be charged to the owner. 

Any item found to be causing an immediate hazard to highway users will be removed from the highway by ECC staff to a storage depot.  It may be reclaimed on payment of a fee of £100.

__________________________
Development, Highways and Transportation

Policy Practice Note 00 (Localism)
A-Boards on the Publicly Maintainable Highway
A-Boards on the Publicly Maintainable Highway

Background

Many local businesses use free-standing advertising boards or signs (A-Boards) to attract trade.  Unfortunately, a proliferation of A-Boards in a confined area can cause pedestrian congestion and make the footway impassable to wheelchair users, buggies or the visually or mobility impaired. 

The Council has no jurisdiction over A-Boards placed on private land or business forecourts.  A-Boards placed on the publicly maintainable highway are considered in law to form an obstruction to the public’s use of the highway, and Essex County Council (the Council), as the Highway Authority, has the power and the duty to remove obstructions from the highway.  However, the Council recognises that it would not be reasonable to remove all such obstructions without giving consideration to local business needs.

Purpose

This Practice Note is designed to provide information on Essex County Council’s position on the use of A-Boards on the publicly maintainable highway. 

Management

Local Borough and District Councils act as the Planning Authority and are responsible for street scene matters such as advertising consents and the licensing of street traders. 

Planning and Advertising Guidelines give far reaching powers to Planning Authorities to deal with contraventions, whether on private land or publicly maintainable highway. 

The Council has therefore come to an agreement with the twelve Borough and District Councils in Essex to allow licensing and enforcement to be carried out at a local level. 

The Council will not grant licences or permissions for A-Boards, but will refer all enquiries to the local Borough or District and abide by their decisions. 

However, the Council will be consulted on any applications for locations on the publicly maintainable highway. 

Criteria

The Council will not permit signs or boards which inhibit the flow of pedestrian traffic or place pedestrians in conflict with vehicular movements in the area.  

A-Boards may be placed on the publicly maintainable highway where they are 

· signs or boards fixed to the business premises

· signs or boards placed 2 metres clear of the front of the premises

· removed from the highway at the close of business daily and stored in the main premises

· in a colour contrasting with the highway surface, to aid the visually impaired

· on a grassed verge in an area where there is little or no foot traffic, at the discretion of the Area Highway Manager.

A-Boards will not be permitted where

· the whole available footway width is less than two metres

· the position of the board causes pedestrians to enter or cross vehicular carriageways in unsuitable locations

· there is more than one board or sign per business

· the board is located an unreasonable distance from the business premises advertised.  Discretion may be used for boards relating to off-highway business courtyards etc

· they are too flimsy to withstand normal weather conditions

· they are anchored to street furniture

It is recommended that A-Boards

· do not include swinging or spinning areas

· are not wider than 0.6m or higher than 1.0m

· are not located in the main pedestrian traffic flow

Removal
Any item found to be causing an immediate hazard to highway users will be removed from the highway by ECC staff to a storage depot.  It may be reclaimed on payment of a fee of £100.  If any advertising boards or signs are found to be attached to street furniture, requiring specialist removal services, the cost of these services will be charged to the owner.

All other enforcement matters will be referred to the local Borough or District Council for action according to their own procedures. 

Development, Highways and Transportation

Policy Practice Note 00 (Zero Tolerance)
A-Boards on the Publicly Maintainable Highway
Background

Many local businesses use free-standing advertising boards or signs (A-Boards) to attract trade.  Unfortunately, a proliferation of A-Boards in a confined area can cause pedestrian congestion and make the footway impassable to wheelchair users, buggies or the visually or mobility impaired. 

A-Boards placed on the publicly maintainable highway are considered in law to form an obstruction to the public’s use of the highway, and Essex County Council (the Council), as the Highway Authority, has the power and the duty to remove obstructions from the highway.  

Purpose

This Practice Note is designed to provide information on Essex County Council’s approach to managing A-Boards on the publicly maintainable highway. 

Criteria

Location

Essex County Council will not allow A-Boards on the publicly maintainable highway.  

However, Essex County Council cannot comment on signs and A-Boards placed on private land.  Signs and A-Boards on private land are subject to national planning and advertisement guidelines and enquiries must be referred to the Planning Authority.  The Planning Authority will be the Borough or District Council. 

Removal
Where a business is believed to have placed a sign or A-Board on the publicly maintainable highway, a check on the extent of the highway boundary will be carried out.  Once it has been confirmed that the item is on the publicly maintainable highway, a formal letter will be sent by the Area Highway Office requesting that the item is removed within 14 days of the date of the letter. 

If the item is found to be on site after 14 days, it will be removed by ECC staff to a storage depot.  It may be reclaimed on payment of a fee of £100.  If any advertising boards or signs are found to be attached to street furniture, requiring specialist removal services, the cost of these services will be charged to the owner. 

Any item found to be causing an immediate hazard to highway users will be removed from the highway by ECC staff to a storage depot.  It may be reclaimed on payment of a fee of £100.
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